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COYOTE BAND WINS 2ND PLACE TROPHY

The Human Side of War
It has been 125 years 

since the fate of 
America was decided on 
two battlefields. Near 
Gettysbury, Pennsylvania 
two great armies met bn 
a field of battle in 
July, 1863. Simul­
taneously, across the 
country, the siege of 
Vicksburg was coming to 
a close as battered and 
starving defenders made 
ready to surrender the 
Confederacy's major 
fortress on the 
Mississippi River.

In the years since, 
thousands of books have 
been written about the 
War Between the States 
or Civil War. Americans 
are endlessly fascinated 
with those dramatic 
days. Even this year, 
the latest history of 
the was has spend weeks 
on the best seller 
lists.
There was more to the 

war than the grand 
strategies of the 
generals. There was a 
human side of the war 
at the private's level. 
Although it was a time 
of heated emotions and 
animosities, these 
"unofficial" meetings 
of the troops were 
often quite friendly.

One of the key reasons 
for this diplomacy 
between privates was 
trade. Because of the 
blockade of Southern 
ports. Confederates 
found coffee to be 
almost unobtainable. On

the other side of the 
line. Union troops 
desired tobacco, most 
of which was grown in 
the Southern states. A 
flourishing commerce 
soon developed to the 
benefit of privates 
wearing both the blue 
and the gray.

When the armies were 
separated by the Rappa­
hannock River near 
Fredericksburg, Virginia 
great ingenuity was 
used to continue the 
barter. Small boats, a 
foot or two in lenght, 
were constructed and 
sailed across the 
river. On the Northern 
shore, Billy Yank would 
load his craft with a 
sack of coffee and sent 
it into the stream. 
Johnny Reb on the other 
shore would receive the 
cargo, reload the tiny 
boat with tobacco and 
push it back into the 
stream.
Newspapers were also 

swapped so each side 
could read how the 
"enemy's" reporters
were covering the 
battles.

Opposing bands alter­
nated concerts which 
could be heard by both 
armies. The night 
before the battle of 
Murfreesboro, Tennessee, 
Confederates listened 
contentedly to a Union 
band play such Northern 
faborites as "Yankee 
Doodle." The Southerners 

Cont. to pg. 5

The Coyote Band 
attended the 4th Annual 
Klondike Marching Band 
Invitational. The
Coyote Band received 
2nd place in the contest

Each band was criti­
qued for 45 minutes and 
then did the show for a 
rating.

The 
were :

final results

1st. Loop
2nd. Borden County 
3rd. Klondike

THE COYOTE BAND MAJOR'S Kristi Adcock and Amy 4th. Tahoka 
Lewis, with 2nd. Place Trophy

TWO VOTES FOR 69th LEGISLATURE SEAT
One To Decide End Of 1988 Term
The naming of new 

state representative 
for the 69th District 
will prompt two separate 
ballots on November 
8th.

One ballot will be 
the General Election 
ballot and it will have 
the 69th District 
Legislative race thereon 
to fill the post effec­
tive January 1st. The 
second ballot, for the 
Spècial Election called 
last week by Governor 
Bill Clements, will 
fill the legislative 
post for the remainder 
of this year.

Candidates for the 
special election had to 
file by October 10th 
and the winner will get 
to serve until December 
31.
At that time, this 

winner will be replaced 
by one of the two leg-

ally declared candidates 
whose names will
appear on the regular 
November 8 ballot 
either' Johnnie Lou 
Avery, Democratic
Party Candidate or 
Troy Fraser, Republican 
Party Candidate, both 
residents of Big Spring.

Counties represented 
by the 69th District 
include Borden, Howard, 
Glasscock, Reagan,
Upton, Crane, Winkler, 
Ward, Reeves, Loving, 
Culberson, Hudspeth and 
Jeff Davis.
Assistant Secretary 

of State Randall Erben 
explained that Clements 
required to call the 
special election since 
Larry Don Shaw "aban­
doned or resigned as a 
matter of law" the 
post.

The governor has 
called some eight

special elections since 
being in office, the 
main difference in the 
November 8 ballot being 
that it "happened to 
fall on the same date 
as the General Election.

The 78th Legislative 
District, that is East 
of Borden County is 
also involved in a 
"Special Election." 
Steve Carriker was 
elected State Senator 
in another "Special 
Election" in August and 
his replacement for the 
remainder of the year 
will be named Nov. 8 as 
well as the one to take 
office January 1st. The 
Counties in the 78th 
District are Scurry, 
Cottle, Fisher, Garza, 
Jones, Kent, King, 
Knox, Lynn, Nolan, 
Stonewall and portion 
of Taylor County.
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Jr/ JR. HIGH COYOTES 
^  BORN SANDS

' s i
The Borden Comity Jr. 

High Coyotes opened 
their 1988 season
Sept. 29 against the 
Sands Mustangs.
The Coyotes won 39-20 

in and impressive 
offensive and defensive 
performance. Shannon 
Smithie opened the 
Coyotes scoring with a 
pass from Klint Kemper. 
The same conbination 
was used on the PAT. 
John Paul Harris scored 
next on a run behind 
some good blocks by the 
Coyotes. The PAT failed 
and the score at half­
time was 13-0. In the 
second half the Coyotes 
exploded for 4 touchdown 
John Paul Harris started 
the scoring on a good 
run. Clay Miller caught 
a pass from Klint 
Kemper to make a success­
ful PAT. Shannon Smithie

scored again, but this 
time on a run. J.J. 
Kincheloe caught a 
pass from Klint Kemper 
for the PAT. Brandon 
Adcock scored on a good 
run, but the PAT failed. 
Shannon Smithie scored 
again as the Mustangs 
tried an on-side kick, 
and Shannon picked up 
the ball and raced into 
the endzone.

The Coyotes played a 
very aggressive defense 
as they held the 
Mustangs scoreless with 
the starters. Everyone 
played and had a great 
time. Other Coyotes who 
played were Clint 
Anderson, Clint Wills, 
Armando Carrizales, 
Kirk Jones, Guy Zant, 
Andy Adams, Ross Hataway 
Jeremy Mize, Richard 
Buchanan, Cody Cox, Jim 
Evans, and Seth Vestal.

COYOTES DEHORN LONGHORNS 31-13
The Jr. High Coyotes 

scored the second
victory in 2 games last 
Thursday at Loop. The 
defense held the Long­
horn offense at bay 
all of the game. In 
the first quarter 
Shannon Smithie rushed

Paul Harris quickley 
coverted the blocked 
punt into a score as he 
raced 10 yards on the 
play to paydirt. Klint 
Kemper passed to Shannon 
for for the PAT. Again 
the first quarter, John 
Paul scored on a 1 yard

to block a punt. John run. The PAT failed.
In the second quarter 

John Paul recovered a 
fumble. Next he raced 
28 yards on a punt 
return. The PAT failed.

In the third quarter, 
Klint Kemper passed 38 
yards to Shannon Smithie 
for the touchdown. The 
PAT failed.

Brandon Adcock ended 
the Coyotes scoring in 
the fourth quarter on 
a 35 yard run, the PAT 
failed.

Everyone played and 
had hundreds of stories 
after the game.

The other Coyotes 
playing were: Armando 
Carrizales, Clint 
Wills, Clint Anderson, 
Guy Zant, Clay Miller, 
Kirk Jones, Andy Adams, 
Ross Hataway, Jeremy 
Mize, Richard Buchanan, 
Cody Cox, Jim Evans, 
and Seth Vestal

The Coyotes will host 
the Klondike Cougars 
this Thursday night at 
6:00 p.m.

COYOTES OPEN
DISTRICT PLAY

The Borden County 
Coyotes opened district 
play with a tough loss 
to the Loop Longhorns 
34-22. The Coyotes 
played a very tough 
game, but two big plays 
doomed them . Loop1s 
first play resulted in 
a 54 yard touchdown 
run. The other big play 
occurred after the 
Coyotes scored to close 
the late third quarter 
score to 14-22. Follow­
ing a dead ball personal 
foul assessed on Loop 
on the kickoff, the 
Longhorns returned the 
kick 80 yards for 
another quick score.

Chris Kilmer scored 
two of the Coyotes 
touchdowns on runs of 7 
and 2 yards. Marc 
Latimer scored the 
other touchdown on a 21 
yard pass from Brian 
Bond. Randell Hollis 
kicked two PAT’S.

Jimmy Rios, who is 
coming off an ankle and 
wrist injury, led the 
Coyotes rushing with 
101 yards on 14 carries. 
He picked up 51 yards 
on one carry, after 
Brian Bond recovered a 
Loop fumble on the 3 
yardline.

Marc Latimer rushed 
for 52 yards on 6 
carries. Lance Latimer 
rushed for 46 yards on 
3 carries. Chris Kilmer 
had 20 yards on 8 
carries.

The Coyotes’s defense 
was also led by Jimmy 
Rios, who had 22 as­
sisted tackles, 2
unassisted, and a
blocked PAT. Lance 
Latimer also had a good 
defensive game with 13 
assisted, 3 unassisted, 
and 1 interception. 
Marc Latimer played a 
good defensive game 
also as he made 12 
assisted and 4 unassist­
ed tackles. Brian Bond, 
made 7 assisted and 2 
unassisted, caused a 
fumble, and recovered a 
fumble. Chris Kilmer 
made 5 assisted tackles, 
3 unassisted tackles, 
and 1 interception. 
Paul Sturdivant made 8 
assisted tackles, and 1 
unassisted touchdown
saving tackle. Cole 
Vestal made 5 assisted 
and 1 unassisted tackles. 
Randell Hollis made 4 
assisted and 1 unassist­
ed tackles. Cody Cooley 
made 2 assisted tackles.

The Coyotes showed a 
lot of improvement

JR. HIGH COYOTE CHEERLEADERS: (L. to R.) Misti
Gammons; Mandi Herring; Tina Blacklock; Melody 
Harrison; and Leslie Fryar.

BOOSTER
CLUB

WIN ONE HALF BEEF 

Presented by the Borden County Booster Club 

Beef donated by the Flying D Ranch of Gail 

Processing by Jackson Brother's of Post 

Drawing October 22, 1988 

Tickets $1 each or 6 for $5

after coming Off 3
games in which they did
not play well in the
second half . The
Coyotes rushed for 215 £
yards and passed for
101. These are the best
totals that we've had
in several games.
The Coyotes had 

another play that 
turned against them 
when the officials 
ruled a touchback on a 
punt into the endzone. 
The punt was fielded by 
a Longhorn who tried to 
run away from the 
Coyote Marc Latimer. 
Marc tackled the ball 
carrier after he had 
run laterally for six 
steps. The official 
ruled that the ball 
carrier had not moved 
forward so therefore 
the play resulted in 
Loop getting the ball 
on their 20. With a 
safety the Coyotes 
would have scored 2 
points and would have 
received the ball after 
a free kick by Loop.

The Coyotes will 
travel to Klondike this 
Friday night. The 
Cougars are playing 
well so the Coyotes 
will have another tough 
game.

Brandon Adcock giving 
talk at the Pep Ralley.

YEA
COYOTES

PARENT'S CLUB 
MEETING

Thursday, Oct. 13 in 
the Conference Room at 
2:00 p.m.
This will be the last 

meeting before the 
Carnival so please try 
to attend.
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SCHOOL LUNCHES
October 17 -  21, 1988

••••
••
•

Monday Burritos 
Pinto Beans 
Corn on the Cob 
Fru it 
Cornbread 
M ilk Salad Bar

•••••

Tuesday Green Enchilada Casserole 
Mexican Bean Salad 
F ru it Cobbler 
Hot Bread
M ilk  Salad Bar•••

•Á •

Wednesday Pi zza
Green Beans 
Vegetable Salad 
Je llo  
M ilk Salad Bar

•••••

Thursday Fish Nuggets
Hash Brown Potatoes
Tarter Sauce
Fru it
Hot Ro lls
M ilk Salad Bar

•
••••

Friday Hamburgers 
French Fries 
Lettuce -  P ickles 
Chocolate Cake 
M ilk Salad Bar

FHA MEMBERS: Barbara Massingill, Kristi Adcock, 
Guest speaker, Janiece Shaughnessy and Elvira 
Balaque. (Seated) Kate Phinizy and Julie Harris.FFA
The FHA Officers met 

in an Executive meeting 
Tuesday, October 4. 
Janiece Shaughnessy, 
State FHA Parlimentarian 
from Coahoma gave a 
workshop on Parlimentary 
Procedure. She worked 
with each of the 
officers on the duties 
of their office.
Attending the meeting 

were Julie Harris, 
President; Kate Phinizy,

NEWS
Vice President of 
Programs and Projects; 
Barbara Massingill,
Vice President of 
Achievements and STAR 
Events; Elvira Balaque, 
Secretary; Kristi
Adcock, reporter; and 
guests Kate Porter, Pat 
Underwood, and Angela 
Evans.

Kristi Adcock-Reporter

COYOTE BAND TO

Booster Club Meeting 
Thursday night Oct. 14th 
After the Jr. High game. 
In the Conference Room.

ATTEND U . X . L .
CONTEST

The Coyote Band will 
leave at 8:00 a.m. 
Tuesday, October 18th 
to attend the U.I.L. 
Marching Contest at 
Texas Tech.

Our performance time 
will be 11:12 a.m.

The Band will return 
after eating lunch.

z GOODx  i

LUCK
BAND!!!

Mr.
the Football games. >oIey cooking hamburgers at

BOOSTER CLUB 
MEETING

WORK! WORK! WORK! Juniors hard at it in the 
concession stand, Friday night.

: WIN A $ 1 0 0  B IL L !

; Take a chance and support the Jr. Class

J $1 buys one raffle ticket;
I $5 buys six tickets.

Drawing to be held October 22 
at the Halloween Carnival

October 1988
S u n d a y M o n d a y T u e s d a y W e d n e s d a y T h u r s d a y F r id a y S a t u r d a y

SEPTEMBER 1988 
S M T W T F S

NOVEMBER 1968 
S M T W T F S l

4 5 6 7 8 9 10 
II 12 1) H 15 16 17 
18 19 20 21 22 2) 24 
25 26 27 28 29 30

6 7 8 9 |0 II 12 
11 14 15 16 17 18 19 
20 21 22 23 24 25 26 
27 28 29 10

2 3 4 5 6 7 8
J.H. Football 
Loop-T-6:00

H .S. Footba ll 
Loop-H-7:30

Klondike  Marching 
C l in ic

9 10 11 12 13 14 15
J.H. Footba ll 
Klondike-H -6:00

H .S. Football 
K lond ike-T -7 :30

Band F e s t iv a l  
Texas Tech

IWA«V»V~inA, c— Fnrf 1 st  S ix  Meeks

16 17 18 19 20 21 22
U . I. L .  Marching 
Contest 
Jones Stadium

J.H. Footba ll 
Dawson-H-6:00

H .S. Football 
Dawson-T-7:30

23
30

24
31

25
Teams E x it  Level 

le s t

26
learns E x it  Level 

Test

27
J.H. Footba ll 
Grady-T-6:00

28
H .S. Football 
Grady-H -7 :30 

HOMECOMING

29

"Frank"ly speaking, 
the Jr. Class needs money!! 

Buy your Homecoming garter or 
r  ̂ mum today. Sales run through

October 19.

BORDEN HIGH SCHOOL
1 9 8 8  F o o tb a l l  S c h e d u le

DATE OPPONENT PLACE TIME

A u g . 19 K lo n d ik e  («crlromage) H 6 :0 0
A ug . 2 6 H ig h la n d  (»crimroag«) T 6 :3 0
S e p t . 2 N ew  H o m e ----- . . .  H 7 :3 0
S e p t . 9 W e l l m a n ........... . . . .  T 7 :3 0
S e p t . 16 J a y t o n ................ . . . .  T 7 :3 0
S e p t . 2 3 W i l s o n ............... . . .  H 7 :3 0
S e p t . 3 0 I r a ........................ . . . .  T 7 :3 0
O c t. 7 'L o o p  .................... . . .  H 7 :3 0
O c t. 14 'K l o n d i k e ........... . . . .  T 7 :3 0
O c t. 21 * D a w s o n ............. . . . .  T 7 :3 0
O c t. 2 8 ‘ ' G r a d y ............. ... . . .  H 7 :3 0
N ov . 4 * S a n d s ................. . . . .  T 7 :3 0

DISTRICT 6A GAMES HOMECOMING

BORDEN JUNIOR HIGH SCHOOL 
1988 F o o tb a l l  S c h e d u le

DATE OPPONENT PLACE TIME
Sept. 29 Sands ............... . . .  H 6:00
Oct. 6 L o o p ................... . . .  T 6:00
Oct. 13 K lo n d ik e ........... . . .H 6:00
Oct. 20 D a w s o n ........... .. . .  H 6:00
Oct. 27 G ra d y ................. . . .  T 6:00
m  m —  i  man  ■ ■  »
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FABRIG SALE
TAflRSBAY, 0GT. 13 

9 ;00 fi.M. T0 6:00 P.M.

A0LIBAY S¡ GIFT IBEA E M A N E E  

SP0NS0REB BY
TAE 4-fl Si Y0ÛTA G0MMIHEE
BORDEN COUNTY EXHIBIT BUILDING

ik You so mucThank You so much for 
your concern during my 
recent stay in the 
hospital, and recovery 
at home. Thanks for the 
plants, flowers, cards, 
gifts, the great meals 
prepared, phone-calls, 
watching the girls, and
especially the prayers!

Love,
Blane, Donna, Morgan 
and Brittney Dyess

Delta Plane Crash 
Claims 14 Lives

Thirteen people were 
killed on August 31 
when Delta flight 1141 
crashed on takeoff just 
beyond the runway at 
DFW airport. Sunday 
claimed the life of the 
fourteenth victim.

This story splashed 
the headlines across 
the country and grabbed 
people's attention for

days. Another plane 
crash. A story such as 
this instills tremendous 
fear in some people to 
ever travel by plane
again. It is tragic, 
there 1s no doubt. But, 
there are days when 
fourteen or more people
are killed on Texas
roadways, yet the
events pass a'J mo., 
without notice.

ELECT
PETE GREENE

132nd DISTRICT JUDGE
for

Scurry and Borden Counties of Texas

his experience as 132nd District Attorney, 
his experience as a Trial Lawyer 

and
"his common sense" 

make him the Most Qualified Candidate
TO THE VOTERS OF 
SCURRY AND BORDEN 
COUNTIES OF TEXAS:

This district needs con­
ser v a t iv e , com p eten t and 
conscientious officials in our 
local governmental positions.

National and state-wide 
campaigns primarily rely 
upon publicity in identifying 
the more qualified can­
didates.

Rarely do these candidates 
come to your home and solicit 
your vote; however, often 
you vote for the p o litic ia n  who 
came to your home or 
business and asked for your

vote without regard to the 
qualifications and experience 
of the candidate.

Many of you never know 
who the most qualified can­
didate is to vote for in state­
wide judicial races; you 
merely guess or mark your 
ballot because of name 
recognition or place on the 
ballot. Often you are embar­
rassed after an unqualified 
candidate is elected who 
takes office; and, you 
generally must suffer for four 
years before correcting your 
mistake.

Please  support Pete

VOTE
PETE GREENE

Democratic Candidate for 
132nd District Court Judge

(Political Advertisement by friends and supporters of Lealand W. (Pete) Greene, paid for by Lealand W. (Pete) Greene, Treasurer, 
P.0. Box 125, Snyder, Texas 79549)

Greene, along with his wife, 
Donna and six-year-old 
daughter, Erin, in his cam­
paign for 132nd District 
Judge. Pete is a life-long resi­
dent of Scurry County, Texas, 
a practicing attorney, a 
s t o c k / f a r m e r  and
businessman.

He attended Texas Tech 
University and is a 1968 
graduate of Baylor Law 
School and served in the 
United States Army.

He was appointed as 132nd 
Di s t r i c t  At torney in 
February, 1971, at the age of 
25, a position he served you in 
for almost 14 years.

Traffic accidents and 
fatalities have become 
so commonplace that 
they are seen as the 
price you pay to play. 
But driving is no game. 
The fact that people 
are killed everyday 
proves it.

Texans should not 
become complacent with 
accidents and deaths on 
the roads we travel.

And remember, safe 
driving Pro-Tex-Us.

# OF ACCIDENTS
# OF FATALITIES

AIRPLANE AUTOMOBILE

2,500* 17,700,000
700* 47,900

Aviation Administration")3 3rG estiraates from the Federal

Brtmon Funeral Home
Service in this area since 1922.

Phone: 872-8335 403 N. Austin - Lomes«
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EXTENSION SERVICE TO CONDUCT 
WORKSHOP ON FUTURES, OPTIONS
Livestock Marketing
West Texas livestock 

producers interested in 
exploring new marketing 
alternatives will have 
an opportunity to learn 
about "futures" and 
"options" at a special 
workshop in Gail (Borden 
County) next Feb. 
21- 22 .

Conducted by the 
Texas Agricultural 
Extension Service, the 
workshop at Borden High 
School will provide 
in-depth information on 
how livestock producers 
can use futures and 
options in their market­
ing scheme.

Instructors will be 
Dr. Ernest Davis, 
livstock marketing 
economist with the 
Extension Service, and 
Janice Clark Extension 
assistant in livestock 
marketing.

The first session of 
the two-day workshop 
will feature discussions 
on factors affecting 
cattle prices, sources 
of market information, 
pricing and marketing 
strategies, hedging

mechanics and localizing 
futures.

Focus of the second 
day's session will be 
agricultural opt ions, 
including options 

as they 
livestock

interested

decisions 
relate to 
marketing.

Producers 
in attending the work­
shop are asked to 
immediately contact
Borden County Extension 
Agent Dennis Poole at 
915-856-4336 or Scurry 
County Extension Agent 
Marvin Ensor at 915-573- 
5423 for registration 
information .
Because of the in- 

depth nature of the 
workshop, various study 
materials will be sent 
to registrants for 
their review prior to 
the actual program. 
These self-study guides 
are designed to give 
workshop participants a 
general understanding 
of the terminology used 
with futures and options 
marketing and some of 
the basic relationships 
in working with brokers 
and lenders.

COMPUTERIZED BOOKKEEPING
BUSINESS COMPUTER

FARMING RANCHING
INDIVIDUAL

JOYCE KINCHELOE p -0 -  Box  71
9 1 5 - 8 5 6 - 4 4 3 8  G a l l ,  T e xa s  79738

WESTERN SEED & DELINTING 
Certified Cotton Seed
Acid

Delinting
Paymaster 145,303,404,792 
Coker 3131, SUO, 500 
Terra 383, SR-10,SR-482 
SP-21,SP-215,CAMD-E, CAB-CS

Cotton
Planting
Seed

Hay Grazer Grain Sorghum Wheat

Wheat
BUSINESS PHONE 
(806) 872-8896 
(806) 872-5388

Sc Oats Cleaning
Lamesa, Texas RON BUTLER

RESIDENCE PHONE 
(806) 872-5271

The Human Side 
of War

Cont. from pg. 1 
yelled to the band to 
"play some of ours" and 
were rewarded with the
sounds of "Dixie" and 
"The Bonny Blue Flag."
This friendly serenade 

happened on several
battlefields. The
evening concerts often 
ended with an band 
playing "Home, Sweet 
Home." At first a few, 
then scores and finally 
hundreds of voices from 
both sides joined
together to sing the 
wistful ballad. At 
song's end, silence
would cover both camps 
as men brushed the 
tears away and returned 
to their tents. In the 
morning, the same 
soldiers would be 
fighting for their 
lives. But for a few 
moments at least, their 
minds and their hearts 
were united.

WHY WASHABLES ARE LABELED DRY CLEAN ONLY
When a plain, untrim- So what's the consumer 

med cotton blouse or a to do? To avoid large 
polyester garment are drycleaning bills, you 
labeled "dry clean have to use your judge- 
only, " It seems to ment. If the item is 
defy common sense. Most expensive, take it to 
consumers are well-aware your drycleaner and
that these are washable ask for advice. The 
items. cleaner may want to try
But there is a reason wetcleaning, depending 

for this direction. Qn the garment and the 
Federal Trade Commission type of soil and stains, 
laws require that Qr you may need to
manufacturers provide protect your investment 
care labels after by having it drycleaned
testing which care each time, 
procedures are safe for 
the garment. But they
only need to give one If it's an everyday 
method, even if others cotton, synthetic or 
are safe. blended garment, you

may want to wash it
As a result, many using standard proce- 

manufacturers choose dures for those fabrics, 
the safest method. Or you could have it 
which is Usually dry- drycleaned when it's 
cleaning, to put on the new and then switch to 
clothing label. This washing the garment as 
protects them against it gets older and 
complaints and legal you're less concerned 
claims. about possible damage.

An old lady said to a stranger, 
“ If you're going to give me a 
pitcher of milk, don’t skim it first.” 

W hat she meant was: If you’re 
going to do a favor, don’t spoil it 
by an ungracious word or deed.

Som e people give, but they 
give grudgingly. They do you a 
favor, but they never let you 
forget it. They want you to look 
up to them for help, but they look 
down on you when they help you. 
But a person who looks up to 
God never looks,down on man.

Don’t expect to enjoy life if you 
keep the milk of kindness all 
bottled up. And if you’re going to 
serve someone, don’t skim the 
sweetness from service.

The Bible says, “W hatsoever 
you do, do it heartily, as unto the 
Lord.”

Why should you vote for Pete Greene, 
Democratic Candidate for 132nd District Judge?

Can you afford not to...

(Political Advertisement by friends and supporters of Lealand W. (Pete) Greene, 
paid for by Lealand W. (Pete) Greene, Treasurer, P.0. Box 125, Snyder, Texas 79549)

We’re proudto be a part 0!  the area since 1905

Snyder National Bank
Member 1715 25th

This is your Bank FDIC 573-2681
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1988 DISASTER ASSISTANCE 
PROGRAM

Emergency crop loss 
assistance is a major 
part of the multi­
billion dollar package 
of federal aid made 
available by the Disas­
ter Assistance Act of 
1988.
The program provides 

for payments for losses 
in excess of 35% of 
production of special­
ized crops.

Highlights of the 
program are :

— Disaster payments
will be available to 
eligible producers on 
losses which are greater 
than 35% of normal 
production. For wheat, 
feed grains, and cotton 
miminum yields have 
been established and, 
if production is equal 
to or less than this 
yield, any crop produc­
tion will be considered 
zero.
— Eligible producers
with crop losses greater 
than 65% must agree to 
purchase multiperil
crop insurance under 
the Federal Crop Insur­
ance Act for the 1989 
crop for which disaster 
payments are made. This 
requirement may be 
waived by the County 
Agricultural Stabiliza­
tion Committee under 
certain conditions.

— The total amount of 
payment and benefits a 
person may receive for 
combined crop and 
livestock emergency
losses in 1988 may not 
exceed $100,000. Emer­
gency livestock program 
benefits may not exceed 
$50,000 in any calendar 
year.

— Disaster applications 
for crop losses must be 
filed no later than 
March 31, 1989 at the
county Agricultural
Stabilization and
conservation Service 
office, together with 
crop acreage reports 
and acceptable crop 
production evidence.

calculated by deter­
mining the amount of 
loss below 65% of 
normal production and 
multiplying the eligible 
loss by the applicable 
disaster payment rate.

— There are two payment 
levels: 90% of the 
payment rate for losses 
in excess of 75% of 
normal production and 
65% of the payment rate 
for losses between 35 
and 75% of normal 
production.

— For computing payments 
the target price will 
be used for producers 
of wheat, feed grains, 
and upland cotton who 
are participating in 
the 1988 program and 
for producers who are 
not in these programs, 
the county loan rate 
will be used.

Eligibility for partici­
pation in all programs 
administered by ASCS is 
established under law 
without regard to race, 
color, religion, age, 
sex, handicap, or 
national orgin.

The basis for payment 
yield are:

— For wheat, feed 
grains, and upland 
cotton, the ASCS farm 
program payment yield.

— For other eligible 
crops, proven yields

based on actual produc­
tion from the three 
previous years with the 
established county 
yield being used for 
any year that actual 
production evidence may 
be missing.

Particpants in the 
annual programs for 
wheat, feed grain, and 
upland cotton will be 
allowed to retain 
advance deficiency 
payments for crop 
losses up to 35% of 
their normal production.

NOTICE TO PRODUCERS

The Disaster Assistance 
Act of 1988 (the Act) 
reopened the opportunity 
for requesting advance 
1988 deficiency payments 
for program crops 
(wheat, com, grain 
sorghum, barley, oats, 
and upland cotton). 
Under the Act, producers 
who previously did not 
request these payments 
have until October 27, 
1988 to request the 
advance payment. Pay­
ments are computed by 
multiplying the planted 
acreage of the crop, 
times the farm program 
payment yield, times 
the producer's share, 
times 40% of a projected 
dificiency payment 
rate.

Because this rate was 
pro jected before the 
drought, it is possible 
that the final payment 
rates determined for 
the crops will be less 
than the advance rate. 
If this occurs, pro­

ducers who have suffered 
a loss because of a 
1988 disaster will not 
have to refund any 
advance payment, with 
respect to the smaller 
of the loss or 35% of 
the total expected farm 
production. Producers 
who receive disaster 
payments under the Act 
for a portion of the 
crop will be required 
to refund the advance 
deficiency payment for 
that portion of the 
crop.
The Act also permits 
producers to choose 
between designating an 
acreage as prevented 
planting for the purpose 
of qualifying for a 
1988 disaster payment 
or as conserving uses 
(CU) for payment under 
the 0/92 programs. This 
choice must also be 
recorded at the county 
office by October 27, 
1988. The acreage for 
prevented planting 
credit cannot exceed 
the intended planted 
acreage minus the 
acreage actually planted 
in 1988.
It is important that 
you take action by 
contacting this office 
by October 27, 1988 in 
order (1) to receive an 
advance payment for 
which repayment may be 
forgiven if you qualify 
for a disaster payment 
or (2) choosing to use 
the prevented planting 
provision to possibly 
qualify disaster payment.

Moonstruck
The next full moon 

might cause some 
strange goings on. But 
if you're daring 
enough to brave the 
werewolves, you might 
try planting a garden.
National_______Wildlife
magazine reports that 
many vegetables,
particularly tomatoes, 
corn, and sweet peas, 
grow better when 
planted under a full 
moon.

--- --------- -----------------------------------
POLITICAL CALENDAR

U.S. CONGRESS 
Charles Stenholm (d )
STATE REPRESENTATIVE 
DISTRICT 69

Johnnie Lou Avery (D)
JUSTICE, COURT OF 
APPEALS, 11th DI$T. 
George Hansard

DISTRICT JUDGE 
Gene Dulaney ( r )

Leland W. "Pete" 
Greene (d )

SHERIFF 
R.D. Lewis ( d )

COMMISSIONER
Prect.#3
Vernon Wolf (d ) ,

Prect. # 1 
Frank Currey(d )
Jack McPhaul(r )

<: [> NON DEDUCTABLE HOME INSURANCE <►■■■*>
IF YOUR DEDUCTABLE IS EATING YOU UP AND 
YOU THINK YOU ARE PAYING TOO MUCH FOR 
YOUR HOME INSURANCE CALL ME FOR A RATE 
QUOTE, I THINK I CAN HELP YOU.

FARMERS MUTUAL PROTECTIVE 
ASSOCIATION OF TEXAS

RAY AGENCY ___
612 No. 2nd. 1 >

806-872-3869 R onnie Ray o r  Dawn Ray L a H i e S a ,  T e X 3 S

WHITE
FUNERAL HOMES

"WE CARE FOR YOU& YOURS 
AS WE WOULD HA VE OURS CARED  FO R"

TWO LOCATIONS TO SERVE YOU
WHITE FUNERAL 

HOM E

998-4433
1821 MAIN 

TAH0KA

D O N & BILLIE (WHITE) EVERETT 

& GARY W HITE- 

OWNERS & DIRECTORS

WHITE
FUNERAL HOME

428-3313
510 8THST O’DONNELL

HOGG FLYING

SERVICE
Defoliation 
Dry or Wet

Fertilizer Application V

GLENN W. HOGG
Owner

Phone: Business 806/872-9696872-7617 Res. 872-8274
FAST

PROFESSIONAL SERVICE
Lamesa Airport P.0. Box 281

— Payments will be



7...THE BORDEN STAR, WED., OCT. 12, 1988

COURTHOUSE NEWS
WHEREAS, On the 26th day of September, A.D. 

1988, the Commissioners' Court of Borden County, 
Texas, convened in Special Session at the Regular 
meeting place thereof in the Courthouse at Gail, 
Texas, the following members of the Court being 
present and participating, to-wit:

STATE OF TEXAS X
COUNTY OF BORDEN X

VAN L. YORK 
FRANK CURREY 
LARRY D. SMITH 
VERNON WOLF 
HURSTON LEMONS, 
DOROTHY BROWNE

Presiding 
Precinct #1 
Precinct #2 
Precinct #3 
Precinct #4 
& EX-OFFICIO

LEGAL
NOTICE

COUNTY JUDGE,
COMMISSIONER,
COMMISSIONER,
COMMISSIONER,

JR- COMMISSIONER,
COUNTY CLERK 
CLERK OF THE COMMISSIONERS' 
COURT

constituting a quorum, when the following proceed­
ings were had, to-wit:

MINUTES APPROVED
Minutes of the meeting of September 12th, A.D. 

1988 were read. Commissioner Currey made a motion 
to approve said minutes as read. Commissioner 
Lemons seconded the motion.
Voting For: Commissioners Currey, Smith, Wolf 

and Lemons
Voting Against: None

HOSPITALIZATION INSURANCE
Van L. York, County Judge, reported that 

Williams Steakley Insurance Company withdrew the 
bid they had presented for Hospitalization Insur­
ance for employees and officials of Borden County, 
therfore he has accepted the bid from Gilbert 
Merritt.

AVAILABLE SCHOOL FUNDS
A motion was made by Commissioner Smith to 

distribute Available School Funds in the amount 
of $85,000.00 to Borden County Independent 
School District. Motion was seconded by Commis­
sioner Currey.
Voting For: Commissioners Currey, Smith, Wolf

and Lemons
Voting Against: None

ACCOUNTS ALLOWED
Current accounts were examined. Commissioner 

Currey made a motion to pay said accounts. Commis­
sioner Smith seconded the motion.
Voting For: Commissioners Currey, Smith, Wolf 

and Lemons
LEGAL NOTICE

A motion was made by Commissioner Smith to 
advertise for bids for the purchase of a new 
pick-up^ to be used by the County Agent, Ag, with 
bids to be opaned on October 24th, 1988 at 10:00
a.m. Motion was seconded by Commissioner Wolf.
Voting For: Commissioners Currey, Smith, Wolf 

and Lemons
Voting Against: None

ADJOURN
Commissioner Currey made a motion to adjourn. 

Motion was seconded by Commissioner Wolf and 
approved unanimously.

THE FOREGOING MINUTES READ AND APPROVED THIS 
THE 10th DAY OF OCTOBER, A.D. 1988.

%:'CUJ
Van L. Yor 
County Judge 
Borden County

"A Good Judge Doing A Good Job”

Re-Elect
Gene L. Dulaney

District Judge
For A Second Term

★  Independent ★M a tu re  
★  Judicial Experience ★
A HARD-WORKING FULL TIME JUDGE

Borden County Commissioners' Court will consider bids for 
the purchase of one (1) new, 1989 pickup to be used by the 
County Extension Service. Bids will be received until 
10:00 a.m., October 24, 1988 in the Commissioners' 
Courtroom at the Borden County Courthouse in Gail, Texas. 
Specifications may be obtained at the offices of the County 
Judge or County Extension Agent, 915/856-4391 

or 915/856-4336.
BY ORDER OF THE BORDEN COUNTY COMMISSIONERS' COURT

-C L A S S IF IE D -

* * * WORK WANTED * * *

SUSAN STEPHENS 
is looking for outside 

horses and ranch daywork
....PLEASE CALL....

(915)399-4511

* * * HELP WANTED * * *

EARN $2000 OR MORE 
MONTHLY AT HOME! 

Details?
Sent SASE to: 

Christine Associates, 
P.O. Box 231-B, 

Matawan, NJ 07747

* * * FOUND * * *
Lady's gold ring at the 
Coyote Opry, Saturday 

night. It may be picked 
up at the Borden County 
Courthouse from Lisa 

Ludecke.

* * * FOR SALE * * *

CHAROLAIS BULLS 
17 months old, Gentle, 

Good Bone.
Call: 915-856-4368 

After 8 p.m.

* GOVERNMENT HOMES *
From $1.00 (U-Repair) 

Delinquent tax 
properties and repo's. 
For current lists Call: 

1-800-232-3457 
Ext. 5504

Also open evenings.

* * BEEF FOR SALE * *
Ready to be butchered. 

Call: Rex Cox 
573-0274

I ¡4 , THE FIRST NATIONAL BANK■FJ,
■ ~ a The Symbol of Banking in Big Spring

íf-j;*r*!SíÍÍÍÍÍ

FULL SERVICE BANKING Member F.D.I.C.

400 Main Street 267-5513 BIG SPRING, TEXAS



THE BORDEN STAR, WED., OCT. 12, 1988...8

RANCH
NGUS RAISED ON A RANCH 
T HOME ON THE RANGE 
HIR KEPT UNDER RANGE CONDITIONS
WILL HAVE AT THE

West Central Texas Angus Ass’n.
SECOND ANNUAL PRODUCTION SALE 

MONDAY, OCTOBER 17, 1988, AT 1:00 p .m .

Producers Livestock Auction 
San Angelo, Texas

F E A T U R I N G :

17 - 2 year old Registered Bulls
60 - 2 year old Commercial Heifers
22 - 1 year old Registered Heifers

Use 
ANGUS Bulls 
for more efficiency, 
more profit.

Solid, practical research proves Angus bulls produce 
more calves in shorter time with less labor: 

Fewer calving problems 
More calves weaned from your cow herd 
Strong feeder and packer demand 
No horn problems

NOTICE OF GENERAL ELECTION 
(AVISO DE ELECCION GENERAL)

To the Registered Voten of the County of _ 
(A los voltnies rrtislrodos del Condodo dt B o rd e n

Nolle, is hereby ,l»en that Che polling pitees Ilsied below will be open from 7.00 t.m . lo 7:00 p.m.. November _ J L _  .19 _ M _ . for volinl 
in a general election to elect P r e s i d e n t i a l  E le c to r s  » , Member* of Congress, Members of the Legislature, and sute, district, county 
and precinct officers; and FOR the purpose of adopting or rejecting the proposed Constitutional Amendments as submitted by the f v t h -  
Legislature. R e g u l a r _____________ session(s), o f the Stale of Tbuu.

ISon fique ir, por los presente, que los rosillas electorales sitados abajóse abrirdn desde las 7.00 t.m. basta las i.OOpm. el —  de noviembre de 19
paro va,a, en la Elección General para elegir „Presidential Electora-- Miembros del Congreso. Miembros de lo Legolctura. y ó da les  del estada
diurna condado y  riel prrcincio y  PA RA adoptar o rechazar las enmiendas propuestas constitucionales asi como fueron sometidas por It ../UtO--Legislatura
Regular____Sesión fes). de lo Estado de Texas.)

LOCATIONS OF POLLING PLACES 
(DIRECCION(ES) DE LAS CASILLAS ELECTORALES)

No. 1 (Plains) at Plains Community Center_____________________________ _
N o . 2A ( S o u t h  G a i l )  a t  G a i l  C o u r t h o u s e
N o . 2B ( A c k e r l y - V e a l m o o r )  a t  V e a lm o o r  E l e c t i o n  B u i l d i n g

3A (Murphy) at Murphy Election Building
No. 3B (Fairview) at Fairview Election Building
No, 4A (North Gail) at 4-H Exhibit Building

-Nq ._4B (Spellings) at Don A. Jones Residence
A b s e n t e e  a t  C o u n ty  C l e r k ' s  O f f i c e ,  G a i l  C o u r t h o u s e  d u r i n g  n o r m a l  
o f f i c e  h o u r s .  __________________________________________

No. 1 (Plains) en Plains Community Center 
No. 2A (South Gail) en Courthouse de Gail
N o . 2B ( A c k e r l y - V e a l m o o r )  e n  l a  s i t i o  d e  v o t a c i ó n  V e a lm o o r*
No. 3A (Murphy) en la sitio de votación Murphy 
No. 3B (Fairview) en la sitio de votación Fairview 
No. AA (North Gail) en 4-H Exhibit Building 
No. 4B ( Snellings) en la residencia Don A. Jones
Para loa que se encuentran ausente, para eldia propuest pueden votar en 
oricina del County Clerk en Gail, Texas durante las horas normales.

/

Issued this the — ?6th day of_____September_________ J5 gg

Emhadt este día _ _ 2 ¿ _  d e-----September . I9_ßg_ .

Signature o f Countv/judge (Firma deUuet del Condado)


